
M e m o r a n d u m 
To:  CAPCO Board of Directors 

From: Eden C. Harrington-Hall, Assistant Director 

Date:  March 21, 2017 

Subject: Board of Directors Meeting 

 

This is to inform you that a CAPCO Board of Directors meeting will be 

held at 12:00 p.m. March 23, 2017 at the Main office. 

 

If you have any questions, or would like additional information about the 

Board packet, please call me at CAPCO - 753-6781. 

  

Board Packet March 2017 1



Board of Directors Meeting Agenda 

March 23, 2017 
I             Call to Order  

 
II. Approval of the February 23, 2017 Meeting Minutes  

III. Standing Committee Reports  

• Executive Committee – no meeting 
 

• Finance and Audit Committee !  
• Motion to Receive and File Financial Statements. 

 
•  Board Development Committee  

 
• PP& E Committee 

 Mission Statement Review 
 HS/EHS Reports 
 Federal Budget 

• Resolution: 
17 – 05 – is seeking your acceptance the Living by Giving Grants. 
 

IV. Executive Director Report 
 
V. Program Director Reports 

• WIC 
• Family Development 
• Energy Services 
• Head Start  
• CDPAP 
• HR 

VI. Head Start Policy Council Update 
 
VII. Old Business  

VIII. New Business 

•  Family Development Overview – Brandy Strauf 

IX. Executive Session – If needed 

X. Adjournment 
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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

February 23, 2017 
I             Meeting called to order at 12:03 p.m. 

In attendance: Douglas Bentley, Penny Prignon, Helen Spaulding, Carole Ann Davies, 
Paul Cortez, Shelley Warnow, Shawn Allen, Mary Ann Discenza, Pat Snyder, Gary 
Dallaire, Elizabeth Haskins. Excused: Billie MacNabb, Rama Haidara 
 

II. Motion for approval of the January 26, 2017 Meeting Minutes made by Elizabeth 
Haskins; seconded by Gary Dallaire.  There being no discussion, or corrections, motion 
carried. 

III. Standing Committee Reports  

• Executive Committee – no meeting 
 

• Finance and Audit Committee !  
 We are in the final stages of the interview process for the HS/EHS Director 

position. 
 Accounts Payable are current 
 Billing for CDPAP has been submitted the payroll ending 1/20/17.  We are 

looking at a possible surplus of $200K 
 Early Childhood Developed – a deficit is not anticipated 
 Energy Services Department – all contracts are forecasted to come in with no 

deficit. The anticipated amount of funding for the 2017-2018 WAP budget 
appears to be down by $75,000.  We did receive the RESTORE funding for 
$75,000 which will offset the decrease in WAP funding.   Lindy has submitted 
written testimony for the Public Hearing on the 2017-2018 WAP funding. 

 Family Development Department – we are in the process of writing grants to 
Dollar General and Cortland County Youth Bureau to support the GED and 
Literacy Programs. 

 WIC – the 2016-2017 contract began 10/1/16, a deficit is not anticipated. 
 Motion to Receive and File Financial Statements made by Carole Ann Davies; 

seconded by Paul Cortez.  There being no further discussion, motion carried. 
 

 
•  Board Development Committee – no meeting 

 
• PP& E Committee 
• HS/EHS Reports: 

 We are at 87% attendance for EHS and 88% for Head Start. 
 There currently are 52 income eligible EHS children on the waiting list.  

We are looking at converting some HS slots to EHS, but are waiting 
until after the refunding application is completed. 
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 There are 5 children in HS with severe behavioral issues and can only 
spend a limited time in the classroom due to the behavior issues.   

 Kate Shaw our Mental Health Consultant will be going on maternity 
leave in a couple of weeks and only plans to work 1 to 2 days a week 
when she returns.  Due to the amount of behavior issues that we are 
encountering we recognize this is a vital position and conversations 
have been started regarding filling this position. 

 5 EHS children and 34 HS children are receiving Special Needs services. 
We have to at least serve 10% of the children with this service which 
we are surpass. 

  
• Resolutions: 
• 17 – 02 – is seeking your acceptance the2017-2018 HS/EHS funding application.  Motion 

for acceptance made by Helen Spaulding; seconded by Carole Ann Davies.  Lindy shared 
with the group that there were no significant changes from the current contract (not 
eliminating classrooms, etc.).  The major change is in staffing – there are a number of 
staff who will be retiring during the contract year and with the new Performance 
Standard we need to add a Coaching Mentor position.  We are also looking at doing 
some reorganization in the Education Component.  The committee also reviewed the 
T&TA budgets for HS and EHS - $22,400 has been allocated for HS and $24,000 has been 
allocated for EHS.  T&TA budget items include the Pyramid training (Challenging 
Behaviors) which Bethann Fischer is a Master Cadre.  It is essential that we have staff 
trained with this curriculum due to the amount of behavioral issues the program has 
been experiencing over the last several years.  The total contract amount of HS is 
$1,703,944 and the EHS contract amount is $989,991- with the in-kind match and the 
T&TA budgets the total 2017-23018 budget is $3,425,418.  There being no further 
discussion, motion carried. 

• 17 – 03 – is seeking your acceptance to apply for Cortland Youth Bureau Funding in the 
amount of $7,000. Motion for acceptance made by Carole Ann Davies; seconded by 
Shelley Warnow.  Funding will help support the young adults under 21 to prepare for 
the GED Program. 

• 17 – 04 – is seeking your acceptance to apply for Dollar General Funding in the amount 
of $10,000.  Motion for acceptance made by Pat Snyder; seconded by Douglas Bentley.  
Funding will help support the young adults under 21 to prepare for the GED Program.  
There being no further discussion, motion carried. 
 

IV. Executive Director Report 
 The search for the HS/EHS Director is going well.  We have spent considerable time over 

the past 2 weeks in this process.   First interviews were held 2/10.  Four candidates 
interviewed with Greg Richards (HR), myself (ED), Kristi Coye (HS/EHS), Christella Yonta 
(Policy Council) and Shelley Warnow (BOD).  Two were invited back for 2nd and 3rd round 
interviews 2/17.  Round 2 was with the HS/EHS Management Team and a member of 
Policy Council.  Round 3 was with the CAPCO Management Team and member of the 
Board of Directors.   
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 Lindy shared a big thank you to Kristi Coye for her hard working during this transition.  
  

V. Program Director Reports 
• WIC 
• Family Development 
• Energy Services 
• Head Start  
• CDPAP 
• HR 

VI. Head Start Policy Council Update 
 Martha Allen provided Fiscal Training 
 PC approved the HS/EHS Reports 
 Discussed concerns about the driveway at Elm Tree 

 
VII. Old Business  

VIII. New Business 

IX. Motion to go into Executive Session at 12:45 p.m. made by Gary Dallaire; seconded by 
Paul Cortez – Executive Session commenced at 12:45 p.m.  Motion to go out of 
Executive Session at made by Elizabeth Haskins; seconded by Paul Cortez.  Executive 
Session adjourned at 1:12 p.m. 

X. There being no further business, meeting adjourned at 1:12 p.m. 
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Finance Committee Meeting 
March 16, 2017 
 
Meeting called to order at 8:05 a.m.  Members present:  Helen Spaulding, Penny Prignon.  
Absent:  Carole Ann Davies.  Staff:  Martha Allen, Lindy Glennon 
 
Martha presented Finance Directors reports.  Accounts Payable are current. Aged Accounts 
Receivable are current with the exception of Medicaid.  Lindy will have Eden check on these 
over 90 medicaid payments.  Currently working on 2017 Administration, Facility and Agency 
Wide Budget.   Lindy discussed current look at cost to add Development Director position.  Also 
looking at needs for CDPAP support given growth in that program and staff support for HR 
Director. 

CDPAP billing has been submitted through the payroll ending February 17, 2017.  Martha and 
Eden are working on the CDPAP Budget for 2017, will be presented for review in the April 
meeting.   

We have the proposed contract from Area Agency and Aging for EISEP.  Lindy and Eden have 
reviewed the proposed contract and returned to Area Agency on Aging.  Next step is to finalize 
the agreement after AAA’s review. 

Across all Early Childhood contracts, a deficit is not anticipated.  The 2017/2018 Budget 
approved by the Board on February 23, 2017 was submitted to ACF on February 28, 2017.  We 
received verification that the proposed contract was received and is being reviewed. 
 
Required information submitted to Regional HS office on 2/29 re: choice of Bethann Fischer as 
HS/EHS Director.  It is being reviewed.  This will not be formal until the Regional Office 
approves.  Bethann is using the time to review, move into the office and begin plans for filling 
the position of Education Coordinator  
 

All Energy Services contracts are forecasted to come in with no deficit.  We received, on March 
10th, the 2017-2020 Contract Cycle for WAP.  The 3 year contract is for a total $1.625 mil, the 
2017/2018 program year is $325,000.  The reason for the difference in the total 3 year contract 
($1.625 m) is to allow for additional resources should funds be available without having to do a 
new contract.  We are working on completing the budget packet.   

We have not received any further communication regarding the $75,000 RESTORE grant.  All 
required documents and information have been sent to funder as requested.  They are 
finalizing the contract.   

Family Development - The Dollar General and Cortland Youth Bureau grants were submitted for 
funding for 2017.  In 2016 we received funding in the amounts of $10,000 and $6,000 
respectively.  These grants help fund the GED and Literacy Programs.  The refunding 
applications have been released for 2017 United Way funding.  We are working on that grant.  
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We are currently looking at other funding opportunities for the Literacy program, including JM 
McDonald and First Niagara Foundations and Cortland Community Services.   A grant request 
was submitted to the SUNY Grants for Learning funding opportunity in the amount of $2500 to 
support SnackPacks for Kids.  

The 2016-2017 WIC and EPC contracts began 10/1/2016, a deficit is not anticipated.  Spending 
is on track with budget at this point. 

Committee reviewed the Fiscal Directors monthly report – all reports have been filed.  A new 
set of reports has been added to this report.  We were notified March 8 that final reports for 
last contract had not been filed.  Quarterly reports were filed.  This was something lost during 
the time between fiscal directors.  OHS changed the way these reports were filed – now filed 
through Grants Solutions.  Amin, our fiscal analyst, has been working with Martha to file.  There 
are no negative ramifications from this situation.  All reports will be completed and filed within 
the next week.  

All financials for period ending January 31, 2017 reviewed by committee.  No concerns noted.  
Everything on track.  Motion to accept reports as presented made by Helen Spaulding.  Second 
Penny Prignon.  Motion carried. 

Discussed time for monthly meetings.  It was decided that meetings will be 3rd Wednesday at 
8:00 a.m.   

No further business, meeting adjourned at 8:55 a.m. 
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FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 
SUMMARY OF JANUARY 2017 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

PRESENTED BY Martha Allen 
March 15, 2017 

AGENCY 

Accounts Payable are current. Aged Accounts Receivable are current with the exception of Medicaid. 

We are working on the 2017 Administration, Facility and Agency Wide Budgets.   

 

CDPAP 

CDPAP billing has been submitted through the payroll ending February 17, 2017.   

We are working on the CDPAP Budget for 2017, will be presented for review in the April meeting.   

We have the proposed contract from Area Agency and Aging for EISEP.  Lindy and Eden have reviewed 
the proposed contract and returned to Area Agency on Aging.  Next step is to finalize the agreement 
after AAA’s review. 

 

EARLY CHILDHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

Across all contracts, a deficit is not anticipated.  The 2017/2018 Budget approved by the Board on 
February 23, 2017 was submitted to ACF on February 28, 2017.  We received verification that the 
proposed contract was received and is being reviewed. 
 
Required information submitted to Regional HS office on 2/29 re: choice of Bethann Fischer as HS/EHS 
Director.  It is being reviewed.  This will not be formal until the Regional Office approves.  Bethann is 
using the time to review, move into the office and begin plans for filling the position of Education 
Coordinator  
 

ENERGY SERVICES DEPARTMENT 

All contracts are forecasted to come in with no deficit.  We received, on March 10th, the 2017-2020 
Contract Cycle for WAP.  The 3 year contract is for a total $1.625 mil, the 2017/2018 program year is 
$325,000.  We are working on completing the budget packet. 

We have not received any further communication regarding the $75,000 RESTORE grant.  All required 
documents and information have been sent to funder as requested.  They are finalizing the contract.   

  

FAMILY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 
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The Dollar General and Cortland Youth Bureau grants were submitted for funding for 2017.  In 2016 we 
received funding in the amounts of $10,000 and $6,000 respectively.  These grants help fund the GED 
and Literacy Programs.  The refunding applications have been released for 2017 United Way funding.  
We are working on that grant.  We are currently looking at other funding opportunities for the Literacy 
program, including JM McDonald and First Niagara Foundations and Cortland Community Services.   A 
grant request was submitted to the SUNY Grants for Learning funding opportunity in the amount of 
$2500 to support SnackPacks for Kids.  

WIC 

The 2016-2017 WIC and EPC contracts began 10/1/2016, a deficit is not anticipated.  Spending is on 
track with budget at this point. 
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ITEM/REPORT DUE DATE FILED
Subsidiary ledgers in balance for the month? N/A yes
Bank accounts have been reconciled through? N/A Jan-17
Accounts receivable over 90 days past due N/A yes - Medicaid
Accounts payable over 90 days past due N/A none
NYS Sales and Use Tax Filing 3/21/2017
Coporate Tax Returns - IRS 990 & CHAR 500 (rec'd approval of extension) 8/15/2017
Coporate Tax Returns - IRS 5500 (Retirement) 5/15/2017
Quarterly payroll tax returns filed by complete payroll? qtrly yes
Form 1099's 1/31/2017 1/30/2017
EO 38 Filing 6/30/2017

 CSBG 2016‐2017 py
 20% Expenditure report
45% Expenditure report
70% Expenditure report
 1st Qtr  Program/Fiscal Attestation Forms 1/31/2017 1/27/2017
2nd Qtr  Program/Fiscal Attestation Forms 4/30/2017
3rd Qtr  Program/Fiscal Attestation Forms 7/31/2017
4th Qtr  Program/Fiscal Attestation Forms 10/31/2017
 1st qtr MWBE Reports 1/10/2017 1/9/2017
2nd qtr   MWBE Reports 4/10/2017
3rd qtr  MWBE Reports 7/11/2017
4th qtr  MWBE Reports 10/10/2017
  Unaudited Financial Statements 11/30/2017
  Unaudited Financial Statements - 15.16 Contract extended to 3/31/17 5/30/2017

Energy Services

WAP 16‐17 py
Monthly Voucher to Energy Services for presentation to DHCR 15th of month 3/10/2017
1st qtr MWBE Reports 7/11/2016 7/11/2016
2nd qtr   MWBE Reports 10/10/2016 10/5/2016
3rd qtr  MWBE Reports 1/10/2017 1/9/2017
4th qtr  MWBE Reports 4/10/2017
 Unaudited Financial Statements 5/30/2017

Head Start & Early Head Start 16‐17 py
Quarterly Form 425:  Enter in Payment Management System (PMS)

1ST QTR 4/30/2017
2ND QTR 7/30/2017
3RD QTR 10/30/2017
4TH QTR 1/30/2017 1/13/2017

Form 425 due: Upload to GRANT SOLUTIONS
semi-annual 1/30/2017 3/13/2017
annual 7/30/2017
final 10/30/2017

WIC 16‐17py
Monthly Voucher 45 days after month end 3/1/2017
Final Voucher 11/14/2017

Program Reports

CORTLAND COUNTY COMMUNITY ACTION PROGRAM, INC.

FINANCE DIRECTOR MONTHLY CHECKLIST

FOR THE MONTH January 2017

Submitted by Martha Allen on  March 15 , 2017
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CAPCO3/13/2017  02:08:40 PM

Balance Sheet

1/31/2017 12/31/2016 11/30/2016 10/31/2016 9/30/2016

ASSETS

     CURRENT ASSETS

$336,595.77 $263,908.41 $327,833.24 $317,735.00 $359,051.22           Cash

$445,593.95 $365,523.18 $371,031.62 $453,681.61 $491,819.58           Grants Receivable

          Accounts Receivable

               1-125100-CDC-CDACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 

               1-125100-ESD-ELACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 

               1-125100-MAG-MAACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE $426,791.88 $595,074.10 $505,743.03 $454,647.30 $386,710.67 

               1-125101-MAG-MALess: ALLOWANCE FOR DOUBTFU $11,000.00 $11,000.00 $11,000.00 $11,000.00 $11,000.00 

               1-125300-MAG-MAMEDICAID VARIANCE RECEIVABL ($196.36) ($196.36) ($196.36) ($196.36) ($196.36)

$415,595.52 $583,877.74 $494,546.67 $443,450.94 $375,514.31           Net Accounts Receivable

$250,883.21 $245,605.87 $183,555.31 $209,537.75 $178,729.00           Prepaid Expenses

$1,448,668.45 $1,458,915.20 $1,376,966.84 $1,424,405.30 $1,405,114.11      TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS

     PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

$736,424.99 $738,222.27 $747,472.16 $746,483.83 $747,629.23                Vehicles, furniture and equipment

$1,181,553.16 $1,181,553.16 $1,181,553.16 $1,181,553.16 $1,181,553.16                Building

$1,917,978.15 $1,919,775.43 $1,929,025.32 $1,928,036.99 $1,929,182.39           NET PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT AT COST

($1,010,739.32) ($1,010,739.32) ($1,001,405.38) ($1,001,405.38) ($1,001,405.38)          Less Accumulated Depreciation

$907,238.83 $909,036.11 $927,619.94 $926,631.61 $927,777.01      TOTAL PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

$0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00      SOFTWARE DEVOLPMENT COSTS

$2,355,907.28 $2,367,951.31 $2,304,586.78 $2,351,036.91 $2,332,891.12 TOTAL ASSETS

LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS

          CURRENT LIABILITIES

$145,016.05 $150,793.96 $180,796.71 $113,132.72 $131,680.36                Accounts Payable

$47,882.94 $65,519.44 $64,827.79 $214,127.61 $207,843.24                Payroll taxes and Accruals

$8,646.19 $8,646.19 $8,589.83 $9,058.46 $8,973.50                Other Current Liabilities

$160,650.35 $163,486.35 $107,797.35 $110,633.35 $79,525.35                Defered Income

$362,195.53 $388,445.94 $362,011.68 $446,952.14 $428,022.45           Total CURRENT LIABILITIES

$377,929.90 $378,648.21 $379,391.92 $380,104.90 $380,843.47           LONG-TERM DEBT

$740,125.43 $767,094.15 $741,403.60 $827,057.04 $808,865.92      TOTAL LIABILITIES

$1,635,654.37 $1,620,729.68 $1,583,055.70 $1,543,852.39 $1,543,359.79      NET ASSETS

$2,375,779.80 $2,387,823.83 $2,324,459.30 $2,370,909.43 $2,352,225.71 Total LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS
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Board Development 

March 21, 2017 

 

In attendance: Rama Haidara, Pat Snyder, Paul Cortez. Excused: Mary Ann Discenza. Staff: Eden 
Harrington-Hall 

Meeting to order at 8:45 a.m. 

Board Vacancies 

We continue to search for two new Board members to fill the seats vacated by Paula Currie and 
Luann King.  Lindy has reached out to Jeanette Dippo who indicated that she is interested in the 
Board position.  Jeannette is an original Board member with Cortland Area Communities that Care, she's 
on the Board of Family Health Network, has been involved with the Council of Churches and she teaches 
at SUNY Cortland as well as being very involved and supportive of the Cortland Hunger Coalition that 
CAPCO started.  If Jeannette does officially accept the invitation, Lindy will reach out to Mayor Tobin to 
see if he will be willing to have Jeannette represent him.  We have also asked Management staff if they 
have any ideas of who would be a potential Board member.  Kirsten Parker indicated that she might 
know of a couple of people.  We are also interested in finding someone who has some fund development 
experience in the wake of the recent proposed budget.   

 

Board Training 

Lindy and Eden have met with John Hoeschele regarding the Board training previously discussed with 
both the committee and the Board.  We discussed a couple of ideas that we thought would be beneficial 
for the Board, Policy Council and staff as well as what format would work best (i.e. a half-day session, 
splitting it up between two sessions, etc. All present thought it would be advantageous to split the 
training into two sessions the first being an introduction and overview of the process and the second 
would be more engaging – the committee also discussed what time of day they thought would work best 
(i.e. evening, afternoon, morning, etc.)  It was decided to bring this to the full board for their input.  In 
addition, John was gracious enough to offer to provide the training free of charge which we were very 
grateful for.  

 

There being no further business, meeting adjourned at 9:10 a.m. 

  

Board Packet March 2017 12



PP&E Committee 

March 21, 2017 

 

In attendance: Shawn Allen, Shelley Warnow, Liz Haskins, Doug Bentley. Excused: Billie MacNabb. 
Absent: Gary Dallaire. Staff: Lindy Glennon, Eden Harrington-Hall 

Meeting to order at 12:05 p.m. 

HS/EHS Reports for January 

Special Needs 

• 47 HS children are receiving Special Needs and it is a requirement that at least 10% of 
the children we serve receive Special Needs services which we are surpass that. 

• 5 EHS children are receiving services. 

Mental Health – EHS/HS 

• 0% of the EHS children are experiencing mental health issues.  Of the 200 children in HS 
24 children experience behavioral issues.  This has been a topic of discuss and concern 
for some time.  There are 5 HS children who can only spend a limited amount of time in 
the classroom due to behavior issues.  There was much discussion about this growing 
concern and it appears this trend will continue.  Shawn inquired if there was some sort 
of committee to address this issues and unfortunately, there are very few behaviorist 
serving the area.  Lindy will follow-up with Bethann to see if we can identify possible 
SUNY Cortland faculty, etc. to try to form some sort of committee to address this issue.  
In addition, Kate Shaw who is the Mental Health Consultant is on maternity leave and 
plans to come back for 1 or 2 days per week after her leave.  This is a vital position as 
well as one of the new Performance requirements that a Mental Health consultant be 
on staff and conversations started about filling this position. 

Family Services – HS/EHS 

• 90% Attendance for HS with only 4 children under 100% of the poverty guidelines on the 
waiting list. 

• 87% attendance for EHS. There are 57 Income Eligible children on the waiting list.  As 
discussed in the past, we are looking at converting HS slots to EHS slots due to the 
amount of children who are on the waiting list.  Lindy will be meeting with HS/EHS staff 
to discuss converting some HS slots to EHS. 

Health Services 

• 30% of the EHS children have received their dental and 54% of the HS children have 
received theirs.   
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There being no further discussion, motion made by Elizabeth Haskins; seconded by Douglas 
Bentley to accept the HS/EHS reports.  Motion carried. 

Staff Updates 

• We have received the official notification from the Regional Office approving Bethann 
Fischer as the new HS/EHS Director. 

• We are in the process of creating a job description for the newly created position of 
Coach/Professional Development Specialist which is a new Performance Standard 
requirement.  

• Kristi Coye’s title has been changed to HS/EHS Assistant Director.  Her duties won’t 
change, this change will better reflect her position. 

• We are also in the process of recruiting for Bethann’s position as Education Coordinator.  
We hope to have the position filled by the end of April. 

Learning by Giving Grant 

The committee reviewed the SUNY Cortland Learning by Giving grant in the amount of $2,000 
to support the SnackPack for Kids initiative.  Shelley Warnow made a motion to present to the 
full Board for approval; seconded by Elizabeth Haskins.  There being no further discussion, 
motion carried. 

Mission Statement Review 

As part of the TRACS review the Board is required to review the agency Mission Statement 
every five years to ensure agency programs align with the statement.  Much discussion 
centered around the current trends that agencies are moving towards such as using tag lines, 
etc.  Shawn Allen and his students just recently changed their Mission Statement to “Rejoice! 
Come As You Are! Live the Word!” which is easily remembered and does capture what the O’Heron 
Newman Catholic Center represents.   

John Hoeschele, a Marketing Executive has agreed to provide training for Board, Policy Council, and staff 
on marketing, fund development, etc.  Lindy suggested that for the time being we keep the current 
Mission Statement until after the training is provided due to the fact that John’s expertise is in 
developing strategies to brand an organization and his guidance would be very beneficial in this process.  
Motion was made by Shawn Allen; seconded by Douglas Bentley to keep the Mission Statement as is for 
the time being.  There being no further discussion, motion carried. 

Federal Budget 

The proposed Federal Budget was released on March 16th with proposed elimination of CSBG 
funding, LiHEAP and WAP funding, as well as significant cuts to USDA resources.  Lindy was 
immediately contacted by Casey Quinlan for ThinkProgress.org in response to the President’s 
proposed federal budget and asked what her response was in regards to the budget. Lindy was quoted 
in the article regarding the comment in the proposal that it was “relevant to eliminate CSBG funding 
because all that funding did was provide employment support and emergency assistance” which is 
completely wrong. 

Board Packet March 2017 14



Several suggestions were made on how we as an agency move forward to better educate on the value of 
those programs which are slated to be eliminated.  It was noted that we as an agency should tread 
lightly as we don’t want to appear to take one political side or another.  Shawn suggested that we have 
an event as an agency to allow for our participants to voice how life changing CAPCO services have been 
in improving their lives and how detrimental it would be in funding was eliminated.  All present agreed 
that would be a good idea. 

There being no further business meeting adjourned at 1:10 p.m. 
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Resolution of the Board of Directors 

of  

Cortland County Community  

Action Program, Inc. 

Resolution No.17 – 05 

 

HEREAS, the Cortland County Community Action Program, Inc. PP&E Committee 

has reviewed the SUNY Cortland Giving by Learning grant application in the 

amount of $2,000.00 to support the SnackPack for Kids initiative and has recommended 

accepting as presented, and  

HEREAS, the Cortland County Community Action Program, Inc. Board of Directors has 

reviewed the Giving by Learning grant application and accepts as presented. 

T IS HEREBEY RESOLVED that on March 23, 2017 the Board of Directors adopts for 

acceptance the Giving by Learning grant application. 

                                         _________________ 

 President 

 

                                             ________________ 

 Date 

  

 W 

W 

I 
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Executive Directors Report       March 23, 2017 

Highlights for March 2017 

• We are very happy to announce that we received formal notification from the Regional 
Office on March 16 that they have approved our hiring of Bethann Fisher as the CAPCO 
HS/EHS Director.  We are very glad to be able to officially move forward with this 
component and plans.  Bethann, Greg and Lindy have met to review the job description 
for the Education/Special Needs Coordinator, the position Bethann previously held.  This 
job will be posted internally and externally by March 20 for 2 weeks.  Plans will be to 
interview by the last week of April (will need to be that late due to Spring Break week of 
April 17. 
 

• Congratulations to the HS Education component for the successful completion of the 
CLASS Review week of March 6.  We have not received official report, but reviews in the 
classrooms seemed to go well.  Reviewers assessed 12 of 13 HS Classrooms. 
 

• The President released his budget on March 16.  It includes significant cuts and/or 
elimination of many programs and services that CAPCO provides to our community.  It 
calls for the elimination of CSBG funding, LiHEAP and WAP funding, significant cuts to 
USDA resources.  There is a serious threat to Medicaid funding which would impact 
CDPAP.  This proposed budget not include any current cuts to WIC.  It does not directly 
address Head Start.  But, we know that there is support from this administration to cut, 
if not eliminate Head Start.  Information from NCAF and others in Washington is that 
this budget will not pass in this format.  But, it gives us a very clear idea of the 
President’s priorities.  We will be working with our State and National funders and 
associations to plan for strong responses.  It will be very important that we all, staff, 
community and Board members, join the effort to call for the resources and supports 
that we know our community needs.   
 

• The Allocation Committee of the United Way visited Family Development staff 3/16 to 
review our program use of the United Way funding for the literacy program.  Gail and 
Joyce did a good job preparing a very thorough review of this program.  The committee 
was very impressed and positive about the program and its progress.  The 2017 United 
Way funding applications have been released and we will be submitting a proposal for 
continued funding for this literacy program.   
 

• Lindy, Brandy Strauf and Joyce Allen will attend the NYSCAA Poverty Symposium March 
28-29 in Troy NY.   
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WIC Program 
Monthly Report 
March 20, 2017 

 
• I have finished my work with the Expert Panel on Coordinator Competencies.  The training 

center is making final edits to the document and then it will be sent to a number of different 
groups (including sponsoring agencies) for an assessment of the kinds of training WIC 
Coordinators need to meet all of the competencies. 

• We continue to work on our goals of increasing the percentage of children participating on the 
program, increasing the percentage of infants fully breastfeeding at 6 months of age, and 
decreasing the percentage of women with high prenatal weight gain with mixed success. 

• Almost every county in our region is searching for at least one Nutritionist right now.  I did get a 
favorable response from the Regional office when I talked to them about using unallocated 
funds to try to hire Janice’s replacement before she leaves but the timing is going to be a little 
tricky.  We may be starting a new fiscal year around the same time.  My plan now is to have a 
discussion with Janice and see if we can get some clearer understanding of the timing. 

• The programs in the region are having problems getting travel approved by the regional office.  
They seem to think we have to follow state travel policies.  One of the items being disputed is 
hotel rates.  They are claiming that they will not reimburse for higher than the state rate.   This is 
an issue because many times the hotels will not honor the state rate for agencies that are not 
government agencies like ours and the rate for the State WIC Association Conference is higher 
than the GAO rate for Rochester ($120 vs $104). 
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Family Development         March 

• We have received a number of donated appliances including air conditioners, dehumidifiers, 
ceiling fans, air purifiers and vacuums from Intertek.  We will be holding a giveaway in late 
spring for eligible families.  

• We received a donation of personal care items from Marietta including shampoo, 
conditioner and body wash.  The items are being given away in Family Essentials, WIC and 
Head Start/Early Head Start. The company would like to continue donating on an ongoing 
basis.    

• We applied for the SUNY Cortland Learning by Giving Grant. This grant would give us $2000 
to help with the SackPack Program. We have not been successful receiving this grant in the 
past.  

• We had our first United Way site visit. United Way visits all funded programs halfway 
through the grant to look at progress. The visit went well and the United Way members 
seemed impressed with the number of students in the program. 

• 6 CAPCO Adult Education students received their High School Equivalency Diploma and The 
OCM BOCES graduation ceremony.  12 students received diplomas (6 CAPCO, 6 BOCES).  

• Brandy and Joyce will be attending the NYSCAA annual Poverty Symposium March 28 & 29.  
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Energy Services 
Directors Report 

 
March 2017 

 
 

 
• WAP 16.17 -   54 out of 56 units completed to meet our current contract goal 

with 3 weeks left in the contract.  Will spend the last week cleaning vans and 
punch list items. Operating on a 2 man crew until August 2017.   

o SUNY Cortland Intern, Beth started working with us the end of January.  
Majoring in Solar Energy and Building Science she is very much interested 
in the work that we do and has been shadowing Max.  They have covered 
energy auditing, TIPS & EmPCalc software, QCI, Post Inspections, ER & HP 
audits with Empower, and client education.   

    
• WAP 17.18 -  The new 2017-2020 contract package has arrived from HCR.  2017 

contract will be for $325,000 and a cap for 3 years of $1,625,000.  Will present to 
the Board soon. 
 

• EmPower NY-  5 HP’s completed & 6 ER’s completed.  No coordinated work at 
this time, running the program on its own.  We have set new production goals for 
March-August 2017 with EmPower - 11- HP’s and 36- ER’s.       

 
• AO Smith –  We have been contacted by Intertek that the manufacturer, AO 

Smith has requested all hot water tanks be returned to them.  This program was 
very crucial in serving our clients and community needs.  Over a 12 year spam we 
were able to give out over 457 tanks.     

 
• HOME (City of Cortland)-  6 Energy Audits have been completed since January.       

 
• RESTORE-  The contract has been sent to HCR.  No work can begin until the 

contract has been executed by the NYSHTFC.  At that time the contract will start 
and end 12 months from the date of execution.   

 
• HEAP-   

o Repair / Replacements – 3 units completed. 
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• Energy Savers-  2 units completed.  
 
• Training-  No activity 
• Meetings- Attended the 2017 WAP State Plan Hearings – Feb.9th  
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Monthly Board Report 
From:  HS/EHS Management Team 

Month:  March 2017 
 

I. Enrollment 
A. At this time, we are fully enrolled with 200 in Head Start and 72 in Early Head 

Start. 
 

II. Center/Office Updates/Policy Council 
A. New Head Lice Policy went to the council. 
B. PC was postponed due to the winter storm.  Will carry over business into April 

the second Tuesday of the month.  
C. Cortland School District stated they would not be using the South Main fields this 

Spring so they will not be mowing this lawn.  Will need to get bids for South 
Main for landscaping. 
 

III. Old Business 
A. CLASS Review was completed.  Just waiting for the final report to see how we 

did.  Feel like things went well, but they really do not comment. 
 

IV. New Business 
A. Working on Day Care Licensing at some of our sites.   
B. Selection for re-enrollees has taken place.  
C. Bethann Fischer is officially the new Director for Head Start/Early Head Start 

beginning March 16, 2017.  Received the letter from the regional office with 
acceptance and approval. 

 
V. Executive Session 

A. N/A because meeting was cancelled.  However, did call PC members to ensure 
new staff were approved for hiring. 
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CDPAP 
All participants have transitioned to an MLTC (other than those on either a waiver or just have 
basic housekeeping needs. 

• 31 Medicaid  - $15.97 

• 31 – Fidelis - $18.50  
• 10 – Icircle - $17.73 
• 7– VNA - $17.73 

• We now have an Enhanced Medicaid rate - $17.03, of the 31 on straight Medicaid 11 are 
reimbursed at the enhanced rate.  

• I also have one possible ICircle participant we are trying to get discharged from the 
hospital as well as a new referral from Fidelis. 

• Unfortunately, we lost two participants over the last month, however, both lived into 
their 90’s. 

• One Enhanced Medicaid case has been closed and one ICircle participant is now in a 
facility.   

 
• On a happier note, I had a visit last week for MM – a one year old who has been in the 

program since being discharged from the neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) being 
diagnosed with Hypopituitarism which is a hypofunction and other disorders of the 
pituitary gland.  He was sent home with palliative care and the prognosis seemed bleak 
with issues with developmental delays, etc.  It has been one year since MM has been 
home and I’m excited to report that he is doing great.  He is in the process of potty 
training which the mother stated he has been interested in since he was nine months 
old, although small in stature he is doing remarkable. 
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Human Resources Report 
March 2017 

HR Director: Greg Richards 

HR Happenings: 

• Head Start/Early Head Start Recruitment: With the transition of Bethann Fischer to 
Head Start/Early Head Start Director, Human Resources has worked with Bethann, other 
members of the HS/EHS leadership team, and the Executive Director to develop a 
recruitment plan for the Education and Special Needs Coordinator. In addition to the 
Education/Special Needs Coordinator, the HS/EHS Program is adding a newly created 
position titled Coach/Professional Development Specialist for the 2017-2018 Program 
Year. This is a mandated position per the newly implemented HS/EHS Performance 
Standards. The position will be full-time and full year (52 weeks). Both positions have 
been posted internally for 7 days and externally until March 31, 2017.  
 

• Complete Payroll Online Timekeeping: Human Resources has partnered with the Fiscal 
Department and the Executive Director in exploration of an online timekeeping module 
for our employees to record and submit their time for payroll processing. Currently, 
timekeeping is done with manual paper timesheets that are signed off and reviewed by 
supervisors before being manually keyed into the payroll system by our Fiscal 
Department. We are looking to add the online timekeeping function to our currently 
payroll module through Complete Payroll that would allow employees to submit time 
worked and time-off requests to supervisors online (and then supervisors have ability to 
view and approve timekeeping online). This information would then import to our payroll 
system for processing, eliminating manual entry. This is expected to streamline payroll 
functions and provide more accountability, including a more concrete audit trail of 
timekeeping. The Fiscal Director, Martha Allen, and Human Resources have looked at 
other providers (i.e. ADP, Paychecks, Paylocity) to see demonstrations and compare price 
points. At this point, we are just exploring the idea of timekeeping through our current 
provider to determine functionality and feasibility. We are also reaching out to our 
Community Action network to obtain feedback from other Agencies using online 
timekeeping, specifically those using Complete Payroll.  Further updates and proposals 
will come before the Board of Directors as we drill down our needs and a plan for rollout. 
 

• NYS Paid Family Leave: In April 2016, NYS passed into law Paid Family Leave that 
allows employees up to 12 weeks of paid leave for an employee to care for a family 
member with a serious health condition, the birth or adoption of a child, or for a qualified 
military exigency. This is similar to the federal Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) but 
provides paid leave to employees who qualify (both leaves will need to be coordinated). 
The new paid family leave policy will be implemented gradually.  Starting on January 1, 
2018, employees will be eligible for eight weeks of paid leave, earning 50% of their 
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weekly pay (capped at 50% of the statewide average weekly pay).  The number of weeks 
of leave and amount of pay increases yearly until, by 2021, employees will be eligible for 
the full 12 weeks of paid leave, earning 67% of their weekly pay (capped at 67% of the 
statewide average weekly pay).In order to be eligible to receive paid leave benefits, 
employees are required to have worked for their employer for at least six months.  

The leave will not be funded by employers, but will instead be supported through payroll 
deductions from employees pay checks. Tax rates for the deduction have not yet been 
released, but are scheduled to be released in June 2017. HR will be attending a training 
on this through the Cortland Chamber of Commerce on April 20, 2017. Further guidance 
is expected from NYS throughout the 2017 summer months. 

• 2017 CAPLAW Conference: Human Resources and the Fiscal Director, Martha Allen, 
will be attending the CAPLAW Conference in Denver, CO in June 2017. This is a 
particularly beneficial conference as it specifically HR/Finance driven for the Community 
Action Agencies. HR and Finance attended this conference in June 2015 and gleaned 
highly beneficial information that is still used today (ie. ACA implementation). This 
conference is expected to be extra valuable this year as we begin to plan for budget and 
regulatory changes expected with the new Presidential administration.  
 

• New Employee Performance Evaluation Tool: Human Resources developed and has 
officially rolled out a new Employee Evaluation Tool. The new tool evaluates employees 
on each of their job functions as well as their key qualities and competencies. Employees 
will be evaluated on a scale from 1 to 5 with 1 being performance consistently below 
expectations and 5 being performance consistently exceeding expectations. Ratings on 
each category rated on will culminate into one overall evaluation score. New to the tool is 
a section for employees to first evaluate themselves before meeting with their supervisors. 
This gives employees direct feedback to their overall performance ratings. Also, there is a 
separate section to evaluate employees in supervisory roles. The tool is user friendly and 
was created in Microsoft Excel. Supervisors completing the form will be able to do so 
electronically. CAPCO holds annual evaluation between June and August (to coincide 
with Head Start Program Year). The new tool will first be used during the upcoming 
round of Annual Evaluations. A big thank you to Martha Allen for her technical assistance 
in creating the tool.  Below are snapshots of the new tool and evaluation criteria. 
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• 2017 Relay for Life: The CAPCO Wellness Committee is once again initiating CAPCO’s 

participation in Cortland County’s Relay for Life in support of the American Cancer 
Society. Registration to join the CAPCO Crew are now under way with the following 
fundraisers planned: 
 

1. CAPCO Bring your Bottles and Cans to Work Days—Friday, May 5, 2017  & Friday, 
June 2, 2017  
• Staff, volunteers, board members bring in empty bottles and cans on the designated 

date. Please note, you do not have to be participating on the CAPCO Crew to help with 
this cause! 

 

2. CAPCO Bake Sales—April 27th, May 11th, May 25th, June 8th  (all Thursdays) 
• For 4 days from the end of April until early June, CAPCO will be holding a bake sale in 

support of the Relay for Life. The first bake sale date will be Thursday, April 27th.  We 
are looking for volunteers to bring in baked goods for these dates.  
 Basket Raffle 

• Team up with other CAPCO Crew members and create a basket give away that 
we will sell raffle tickets for at each of the bake sales and announce winners at 
the Relay! 

 

3. Really Ridiculous Relay Receptacle 
• Staff may be seeing the Relay Receptacle on their desk or classroom soon! As it will 

indicate, staff will have to donate to the CAPCO Crew’s version of a “piggy bank” before 
you are able to pass it on! Any amount will do (even a nickel!), and your donation is 
anonymous. Of course, if staff do not feel comfortable donating, there is no 
requirement. 
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